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Plan Ahead For The 2021 National Grange Convention
To Be Held In Wichita, Kansas — November 9-13, 2021

Coloradoisone of thefive statesin
the Great Plains region who will be
hosting the 2021 Convention with Kan-
sas, Nebraska, Oklahomaand Texas.

For many attending a National
Grange conventionisaoncein alife
time experience. It'sagreat opportu-
nity to connect with Grange mem-
bers from around the nation. Every
Grangemember can Sitinthe National
Grange meeting and enjoy the debate
and process.

There are usually workshops to
participate in, exhibits to look at,
awards given, Evening of Excellence
(Talent Show), and an opportunity to
take your seventh degree, the degree
of Ceres. Thesixth degreeisalso pre-
sented for those who haven’t had the
opportunity to take it. One will need
to have the fifth degree before being
able to take the 6th and 7th degrees.

The Peterson Brothers have been
requested to come to the convention
to the Ag Luncheon, do some Youth
workshops and a concert which will

be open to the public. Details on cost
to Grange membersis being worked
out.

Hosting a so carriesresponsibilities
and opportunities for Grange mem-
bers to serve. At some point in time
therewill bea“signup genius’ online
for individualsto select atimeto help
out. For those of you who are compuit-
er literateyou can do thison your own;
for othersif you want to volunteer but
need assistance you'll be able to con-
tact Cindy Greer or Elizabeth Hiner
and wewill get you signed up. So what
are the opportunities to help out.

1. Hospitality Room — each state
will beresponsiblefor the Hospitality
room at least one day, but sincethere
are only five states we may have to
help at additional times. The times
the Hospitality room will be open will
vary onwhat the hotel allows. It'sus-
ually only for snacks between meals.
Right now Colorado will host the
Hospitality room on Wednesday, we
may need donations of cookies and

— In Memoriam —

Janet Union

December 10, 1941 -
October 20, 2020

Janet Ramona Swank Union passed
away at Saint Joseph’sHospital, Den-
ver, Colo., October 20, 2020. Janet
was born December 10, 1941, at home
in Penokee, Kansas. She married Nor-
man Union on November 3, 1979.

Janet had a special relationship
with al her family, especialy her hus-
band Norman. Janet and Norm start-
ed Norm'sPrinting in 1982, whichis
still in operation. In March 1988 they
started the Commerce City Beacon
Newspaper, where she and Norman
were the owners and publishers. She
enjoyed knowing the people of Com-
merce City and reporting on news
and eventsin the area. She belonged
to many clubs and organizations in
Commerce City and volunteered her
time. Janet also enjoyed going on
rides to the mountains or staying in
their mountain getaway. Janet was a
member of the Rose Hill Grange
where Norm is still the President.

Janet was preceded in death by her
daughter Sarah UnioninAugust 1997,
her father Milton Swank, and her
mother Margaret Swank.

Janet Ramona Swank Union

She is survived by husband Nor-
man Union, brother Robert (Mary)
Swank of Keenesburg, sister Barbara
McMillan of Commerce City, sister
Carol Roubidoux (Russ) of Keenes-
burg, and brother Walter Swank of
Brighton, and Lois Kaplan, Norm's
sister. Janet also had numerous nieces
and nephews and a great many great
nieces and nephews.

Services were held October 29,
2020, 2 p.m. a Horan & McConaty
Funeral Homein Thornton, Colo. Serv-
ices are limited because of COVID.
Service will be available to live-
streaming at HoranCares.com. Burial
Service will be held at a later date
and will be private.

A donation may be made to Com-
merce City Historical Society.

Phoebe Reese

Phoebe Reese passed away from
the COVID virus. Phoebe and Neil
Reese were longtime Golden Gate
Canyon residents and valued mem-
bers of the Golden Gate Grange. After
Neil’sdeath, Phoebe moved to South-
ern Colorado to be near her family. We
mourn her death and celebrate her
life.

Condolences can be sent to the
family at the following address:

Elinda Roe

County Road JJ

Manzanola, CO 81058

snacks, but that too will depend on
what the hotel allows.

2. Deputies — when the National
Grange is in session (open for busi-
ness) 2 to 4 individualswill be need-
ed to “guard” the doors, making sure
that only members or specia guests
are permitted in the meeting. Tuesday
isthe only day that the deputies need
to be seventh degree members. The
remainder of the days and evening
community Grange members can
serve as deputies as the National
Grange opens in the fourth degree
(Community).

3. Seventh Degree Preparation
Team — several members are needed
to launder and iron costumes for the

seventh degree, which has been taken
care of Tuesday and Wednesday.

4. Over seeing the Exhibit Rooms
—two members per shift are needed
to oversee the exhibit roomsand mak-
ing sure that none of the exhibits are
removed without permission from the
room.

5. Registration Team will help all
the Grangers who attend the conven-
tion with registration. Each Granger
registered receivesanametag, sched-
ule and tickets that have been pre-
ordered. One may need to know how
to type or make name tags.

6. Sixth Degree Officers — The
host region isresponsible for putting
on the sixth degree. Officers will be

needed and expected to dress as re-
quested by Texas, who isin charge of
thedegree. Texashasarosedrill team
andisplanning onfilling the Master's/
President’s office. Parts do not have
to be memorized but should be read
with expression and smoothly. Of-
ficerswill be doing an entrance drill,
so marching is required.

So mark your calendarsand planto
take a few days to participate in the
National Grange conventioninWich-
ita. Colorado State Grange has set
aside some funding to help members
who volunteer to help at the conven-
tion with expenses. We'll let you
know what you need to do to receive
some of those funds.

State Grange Program Handbook Enclosed

Marlys Halbeisen Community Service Project

In October, 40,000 Christmas cards
were sent to Washington, D.C,, to a
non-profit organization called Sol-
diers and Sailors of America. Each
card had ahand written message such
as“God BlessYou” or Thank youfor
YOUR service,” aswell as an insert
about Grange and Scarlett O’ Hatters,
red hat group. They will process the
cards and mail them to military bases
and ships all over the world for our
troops. Thisisavery small thank you
to them and lets them know that we
know they are out there in over 22
countries and show our gratitude.
There are over 160,000 troops out
there.

This was a Darden Pomona and
Scarlett O’ Hatter’s project but this
year was different. Dueto the pande-
mic we could not have large gather-
ingsto writethe cards. However, peo-
pletook them home and wrote them.
Marlys was never bored during the
pandemic as she wrote cards almost
daily and Lois Painter, who is legal -
ly blind, and also a Maple Grove
Grange member, stuffed 15,000 cards.
Others bought cards and wrote them
and sent them to Marlys. Among those
were Colorado State Grange President
Cindy Greer, Lecturer Elizabeth Hein-
er, Jeanne Davies, and several others

who bought and signed cardsfor this
project. Her niece sent 800 signed
cards from Washington state. Pleas-
ant Park Grange bought many cards
aswell astook cards home from the
meeting and prepared them. Booth
Whest Ridge Grange and Enterprise
Grange had a card signing at one of
their meetings. The 94 year old moth-
er of the lady who paid for the cards

to be shipped last year has written
over 500 cards in her spare time.

Many thanksfor al thehelpinthis
project. Thishasbeen adifficult year
for al but especially those who pro-
tect our freedom. The second week of
December the cardswere sent “ Prior-
ity Mail” to the military bases and
ships so they would be there before
Christmas.

Awards From National 2020

National Quilt Block Contest
Junior Division —Third Place —

Arianna Watts from Sunflower Grange

Program for 2021,

Community Flag Pole Relocation Initiative
Information to be out in February.

No More Empty Pots
Nebraska Grange
Grangesin Action:

53 Granges submitted Grange in Action.
Colorado State Grange —we had 7 submit!!!

Sunflower #162
Golden Gate #451
Animas Valley #194
Florida #306

Mt. Allison #308
Mount Lookout #339
Marvel #479

Firefighter/EM S of the year Award
Awarded to Sunflower Grange’s nomination,

Carrie Dunn-Thompson

Junior Grange Community Service

1st —Marvel J.G.

Washington State — 39 Granges submitted.
NATIONAL COMMUNITY SERVICE AWARDS:
Outstanding Youth Grange Member:

Wibb and June Justi Award — Gene Fletcher

Teacher —Keélli Perkins—NC

L aw Enforcement — Detective: Shirley — NH

Quilt Block, Third Place, Arianna Watts

Community Service Awards

3rd — Stanford Grange in NY

2nd — Capatchi Grange, RI

1st — Cheshire, CT
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Master’s Message

Cindy Greer, State Master
7629 CR 100, Hesperus, CO 81316
970-588-3386 ¢ Email: hcrdgreer@frontier.net

2021 — a New Year with new hopes and dreams.
What new dreamsdoesyour Grange have. If you' reone
who hasn’'t met in another method other than in person
you might need to investigate how you can make a
change. We are al hoping that there will be a vaccine
so that we can move forward, but if there isn’t we're
going to have to find ways to move forward. Many
Granges acrossthe nation and even in our own state have
had meetingsviaZOOM or some other video platform,
conference call meetings, or conducted business via
email. It's not as much fun asit is when we get together, but we at least get
business taken care of. Those Granges who have met viaa different platform
are to be congratulated. It's encouraging to hear of Granges who are having
fundraisers and seeing their communities support them even though it may
bedrivethru events, curb sidedelivery of mealsor virtua silent auctions, etc.

The Colorado State Grange Officers and Directors are hoping to offer a
virtual Super Grange Eventin March or April where each department will
share programs and tips to help local Granges promote the programs and
projects. Stay tuned for more information as it comes available.

In November the National Grange held its first virtual convention. There
were 52 del egates who discussed resol utions and el ected two executive com-
mittee members. The election was held using asystem called Survey Monkey.
Each voting delegate received an email with alink to the survey in which they
could cast their vote. Each voting delegate had to have their own email ad-
dress. Ten state Granges are alowed only one voting delegate because they
don’'t have enough local Grangesto qualify for two delegates. Each delegate
was sent avoting paddle that was green on one side with athumbs up and the
other side was red with a thumbs down. We spent two days on Zoom meet-
ingswhich began at 10 a.m. Mountain time, ended at 2 p.m. then started again
at 4 p.m. and ended around 8 p.m. or later each day. There were 15 past dele-
gates remembered in the Memorial Service.

Ninety-seven resol utionswere considered. Each committee met prior to the
convention at least one time to review policy statements and the resolutions
for their committee. Thirty of those resol utionswere adopted. Eight wereinclud-
edin Policy statements. Twelvewere considered Present policy. Several were
combined with similar resolutions or rewritten and covered by another reso-
Iution. Onewas considered astateissue. Eight wererejected on thefloor. Four-
teen were reported as adverse by the committees.

The resolutions that Colorado sent were included in the Grange Law pol-
icy statement and the amendments to section 4.10.6 in the National Grange
Digest of Laws was adopted. The Feasibility Study committee for avideo of
thefirst four degrees presented aninitial report and because COVID curtailed
bility to resourceswere granted another year to finish the study. It appears
that it could be quite expensiveto have the degrees produced even with quali-
fied volunteerswilling to pay their own expensesto participate. They alsofelt
that there would be afundraising processto help pay for the production if the
National Grange was not in aposition to providethe funds. I’mwilling to send
the report to anyone who is interested in reading the report.

Our resolution on around table format for meetings was included in the
policy statement. “ The Grange law committee would like to acknowledge the
vigorous discussions occurring in many Community and Pomona Granges
across the country regarding the relevance of the traditional ceremonies be-
ing used in our local Grange chapters. Thisis especially true for the physi-
cal performance aspects of the ceremonies involving hall setup/takedown,
marching, standing/sitting as well astasks like presenting the flag, taking up
the password, and opening the Bible on the altar. These di scussions manifest-
ed themselves this year in resolutions presented to this committee from three
different states asking the National Grange to formally sanction informal
“round table” meeting formats that would curtail or eliminate the physical
performance parts of our ceremoniesfor opening, conducting and closing our
regular meetings. After vigorous discussion, the committee decided not to
endor se these requests this year. However, the Grange Law Committee also
strongly felt that some degree of guidance fromthe National Grange was appro-
priate.

Therefore, the Grange Law Committee urges that the traditional opening
and closing ceremonies or the approved alter native opening and closing cer-
emonies always be used, whenever possible. The Grange Law Committee fur-
ther urgesthat recitation of the verbal portions of either the traditional open-
ing and closing or the approved alternative opening and closing ceremonies
must be used, regardless of the whether or not that Grange can regularly fol-
low the physical performance portions of these ceremonies, because at a
bare minimum, these verbal recitations are necessary in order to legally con-
duct business as a Grange.”

Visit www.coloradogrange.org

Please notify the State Grange Office
of any address change.

Because it is 2nd class mail, the Grange is charged
59¢ per address change the post office sends
from the Granger mailings.

Email: costategrange@gmail.com
Call 719-748-5008 or mail the form below.

FOR THE COLORADO GRANGER MAILING LIST
ADDRESS CHANGE FORM

NAME GRANGE #
OLD ADDRESS
(IF CHANGE OR DROP)
PRESENT ADDRESS
ZIP CODE

(GIVE ROUTE AND BOX NUMBER)

Send to: Colorado State Grange
2009 CR 31, Florissant, CO 80816

I
I
I
I
I
I
I ZIP CODE
I
I
I
I
I
I

719-748-5008

Here we are, greeting the New
Year. Let’s hope that 2021 will be a
great year for all of you and for our
Grange Organization. We need to get
back to normal.

Things here at the office are run-
ning smoothly. State Session by Zoom
was fun but very different this year,
but with that behind us, | have been
working on the new Roster and the
Journal of Proceedingsand, of course,
the Jan.-Feb. edition of the Granger
hasto be delt with during all that. All
three should bein your mail boxesin
early January. Of course, with COVID

Notes From
The Secretary

Renee Caldwell, State Secretary
2009 CR 31, Florissant, CO 80816

Email: costategrange@gmail.com

... the Post Offices are having their
challenges too and everything seems
tobelate, so don’'t panic. It will come
eventualy.

Be sure to pull the new Handbook
out of the Granger and keep it on
hand so you can join the fun at State
Session entering al the contests. If
you should happen to lose it or mis-
place it, we aso have an emall ver-
sion we can send you, or you can find
it on our State Grange Website at:
www.col oradogrange.org.

Hereiswishing everyone aHappy
New Year.

Hello Grangers! It isaNew Year,
and hopefully we can al feel confi-
dent in making plansfor the wonder-
ful thingswe'll beableto dothisyear
— with our extended families, with
our friends, with our fellow Grangers,
and in our communities. I’ [l be email-
ing the Combined Star Report form
(which includes the reporting forms
for Community Service categories
and Membership) soon. We hope it
will be helpful to you to be able to
build your reportsthroughout the year,
asyour programs and events are hap-
pening, rather than facing thework of
putting it all together at once aswe ap-
proach the end of the Grange year.
Therewill also bemoretimefor usto
help you in working through any
questions you may have about using
the form.

Thereportswill be due September
1 (instructionson theformitself, and
inthe 2021 Handbook). IFWE SENT
THE REPORT FORM TO THE
CORRECT EMAIL ADDRESS
LAST YEAR, YOU DON'T NEED
TODOANYTHING. If youdid NOT
get the form to the correct email ad-
dress, PLEASE LET ME KNOW.
Please send me an email, to mittan
42@msn.com, preferably from the
same email addresswhere you would
like the reporting form to be sent. |
would very much appreciate having
a person’s name as well, to whom |
am sending the form at that email ad-
dress.

After reading the Handbook includ-
ed in this Granger, if you require a
hard copy of the form that you will
complete and mail in, please let me
know the name of the person in your
Grange who should receive it, and
the address where | should mail it. I
you're unable to email the informa-
tiontome, pleasefeel freeto call me,
720-413-4106, with the name of your
Grange, the person’s name who
should receiveit, and the correct ad-
dress where | should mail it.

If your Grange received the hard
copy in 2020 to the correct person
and the correct address, and you do
not let me know you would liketore-
celveitviaemail thisyear, thereisno

Community
Service

4956 W. 66th Ave., Arvada, CO 80003
Email: mittan42@msn.com

Lisa Mittan,
State Director

needto call me— I will sendittothe
same person at the same address.

Blessings to you and yours for
2021! | wish you al a very Happy
New Year, and great energy for these
winter months, and creativity in plan-
ning al the awesome things you'll
do together, when it's time for the
next Granger and Spring is at our
doorstep!

Claudia’s Corner

by Claudia the Skunk from
the National Grange Herd

Theemblem of the Fourth Degree
is:

Theagate: let it be to you an em-
blem of FIDELITY. May your prin-
ciples of manhood and womanhood
be as firmly impressed as the lasting
colors in the stone, and may our
friendship be as firm as the stone
itself.

The Colorado Granger Guidelines

February 15, 2021, isthe dead-
linefor articlesfor the March-April
2021 edition of The Colorado
Granger. You can send them to the
State Grange Office, 2009 CR 31,
Florissant, CO 80816 or email
costategrange@gmail.com.

We would appreciate your fol-
lowing these guidelines when writ-
ing an article.

Name of Grange
Contact person (with phone number)
Upcoming dates

Brief summary of what has been hap-
pening at your Grange — DO
NOT SEND MINUTES

Community Service Projects

In Memoriam (Grangers who have
passed away)

Thinking of You
(Grangers who are sick and shut
in— include addressif they would
enjoy cards)

Hats Off (Grangersto be recogni zed)

You'relnvited (activities open to non-
members and visiting Grangers)

Deadline For The March-April 2021

I ssue Of The Colorado Granger |s February 15, 2021.

P.I.C.K.

People Improving
Communities And Kids

Secretary/Treasurer
Cindy Greer
hcrdgreer@frontier.net

P.1.C.K. standsfor People Im-

proving Communities and Kids.

PI.C.K. isaprogram that is need-
ed by the members of the Colorado
State Grange in order to fund many
of the programsand projectsthat they
have going.

P1.C.K. will aso help usto expand
our current vision and explore new
avenues of funding and create inter-
est in the organi zation of the Grange.

Therewill be no membership class
inP1.C.K. but membershipinthe Col-
orado State Grange is a requirement
for the board.

PICK GRANT APPLICATION
FOR GRANGE SUPPORT

Grangeswho need fundsto do their
#1 Community Service project or to
assist with an emergency relief effort
intheir community, publicizing events,
or recruiting new members, updating
the technology available at their
Grange Hall, sponsoring quality
workshops for the Grange members
by hiring professional presenters or
starting a Grange Garden, Community
garden or building landscaping or just
paying utility bills will need to pro-
vide details about plans and what the
project will cost. Information has been
sent out to Grange Secretaries and
Masters on how to apply, but you can
also find theinformation on the State
Grange Web site or e-mail or call me
and | will send you a copy of the ap-
plication. Grantswill be awarded after
the PICK board hasreviewed the ap-
plication. Only one grant will be
awarded to a Grange.

Granges must providetheir current
financial statusand current billswhen
applying for fundsto assist with util-
ities or a specific need for the build-
ing. If you have asavings account, in-
vested funds, or CD’syour chances of
receiving a grant are less likely be-
cause we only have a certain amount
that we can award that has not already
been designated.

ThePICK board has decided to of -
fer $500 grants to Granges who ap-

ply.

2021 National
Grange Convention

In Wichita, Kansas
November 9-13
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Hello fellow Grangers.

Due to COVID-19 and the return
of restrictions| know it has been hard
for Grangesto get together for meet-
ingsor events. My hopeisthat thevi-
rus is under control and we can get
back to normal so we can again meet
in person.

With thisissue of the Granger, you
will find the Handbook for the State
Grange contests. Remember that we
changed the submissions for 2021 to
includeitemsyou would have submit-
ted for 2020. | am looking forward to
seeing all of your Grange'shard work.
Lisaand | haveworked on theinstruc-
tionsfor the submission formfor your
Grange reports— we hopefully made
them clearer to cut down on duplica-
tion. Please feel free to contact me
with any questions.

With Marlys' permission | am add-
ing asagtateside L ecturer program the
following: USASOA (United Soldiers
and Sailors of America) Christmas
Card Signing (See Publicity Report)
for Granges that wish to participate.
Thiswill assist Marlyswith her year-
ly project to get cards sent to our serv-

Lecturer’s Creative
And Performing Arts

Elizabeth Hiner, Lecturer
and Public Relations Director

Email: Floridagrange306@yahoo.com

970-403-4592

ice men and women overseas. This
program will not be included in the
star awards, but an award will be
givento the Grangethat producesthe
most cards for this by September 1,
2021. See instructions below. Per
Marlys it is best to purchase cards
right after Christmas or use any you
have left over. Thisan easy pandem-
ic type program that you can do as a
Grange while stuck at home with so-
cia distancing. Let's see if we can
top the 40,000 done this last year.
Lecturer Program:
Christmas Card Signing

Sign your cards with your first
name using the following phrases:
* God BlessYou
God Bless you my friend
Thank you for your service
Thank you for our freedom
Please DO NOT use cards with
glitter or upraised attachments.

Cards need to be sent unsealed (for
insert to be added) to Marlys Halbie-
sen at 10650 West 45th Avenue,
Wheatridge, CO 80033. The cards
can be sent anytime during the year
before September 1, 2021.

Marlys Halbiesen and her boxes of cardsready for the Post Office.

Sample cards

970-403-4592

Christmas Card Drive For
USASOA (United SoldiersAnd
Sailors Of America)

Wewould liketo congratulate Mar-
lysHalbiesen of Maple Grove, Darden
Pomona, the Scarlet Red Hatters,
Marlys'scanastagroup, severa Grang-
es/Grangers from around the state for
donating time and cards to this effort
to provideabit of Christmascheer for
our service people around the world.

As reported in the last Granger,
Marlys sent 40,000 cards to the

Publicity

Elizabeth Hiner,
State Director and
National Communications Fellow

Email: Floridagrange306@yahoo.com

USASOA which is 1/4 of 160,000
service men and women. Denver
Channel 7 did anewsstory onthisef-
fort and received donationsthat help-
ed defray the cost of cards and post-
age. TheTablet.orgin Brooklyn, NY,
also did a piece on this undertaking.
She also received cards from Barnes
and Noblein NYC.

Great Job by one and all. See pre-
viousarticlein the September Grang-
er and look for article in the upcom-
ing Good Day Magazine.

What is the definition of success?
According to speaker and author Jeff
Hayden, “Instead of defining success
by afinishline— anumber, acertain
car, adefinition of successiswhether
you get to do work you enjoy.”

TIME.

Success is also to have time. It is
more about fulfillment than money
or materia things. There are many
things we love to do. A person who
hastimeis much richer than onewho

Family
Activities

Idella Lewis and Karen Baxter, State Activities Co-Directors

Idella Lewis, 303-274-9390
Email: idellamlewis@gmail.com

Karen Baxter, 14857 CR 240, Bayfield, CO 81122

970-259-1595

has lots of money or power, but not
time to live. The definition is differ-
ent for each one of us.

SHARING RANDOM ACTSOF
KINDNESS.

Something anyone can doisto take
astep away from the usual chaosand
expectations of the moment. Celebrate
joy and togetherness by sharing ran-
dom acts of joy and kindness. These
are some suggestions:

* Makeagift for someone. What are

you good at doing? Use your tal-
ent to hand craft a keepsake.

e Do something for someone every
day. It shouldn’t be agrand gesture
or extravagant gift but a ssmple
kindnessthat connectsusall. Even
a simple phone call can make
someone's day brighter.

* Now isaperfect timeto start mak-
ing something in the needlework
and baking event for the Family
Activities contest next year.

Junior Grange And Youth

Dan and Jenna Greer, State Directors
970-749-9449 » 970-588-3844 ¢ Email: djbngreer@live.com

Hello Everyone!

Well winter isfinaly in full swing.
Hopefully wetill have some snow on
theground, and lots of moisturein the
mountains.

There are few things that we want
to remind you about.

First, isthat winter is a great time

to get kids doing some projects! It's
never too early to start JG crafts to
enter in 2021.

Second, if you are youth age and
would like the opportunity to go to the
National Grangein Kansasthiscom-
ing year, please reach out to us so that
we can help get you there. There are

Insertsincluded in the cards.

many programs where you can get
sponsored to attend the session and
hang out with other youth. We' dlove
to help get you there.

Third, wearetrying our best to get
a JG camp going this year. We have
some pretty awesome plans, but to
make them happen wewill need some
pretty awesomefunding to makeit af-
fordablefor JGersto attend. Hopeful-
ly we will have more details on our
JG camp this year in upcoming arti-
cles.

Fourth, now is the time to start
thinking about how we can grow our
program. Colorado’syouthand JG is
growing and that's awesome! We
want to make abigger impact though.
Andwe CAN'T do that without you.
What ideas do you haveto help grow
our program? Maybe your local
Grange could host ayouth game night
twice a month? Or put together an
Easter egg hunt for all ages. Possibly
have adance party, whereyou let the
kids choosethe music and alow your-
self to “get young” again.

I’m sure that you have seen many
things saying “2020 was the worst
year ever” or “2021 has to be better
than 2020.” We have onething to say
onthat. You haveto find blessingsin
everything!

What we mean is that, we can’t
change the past so why should we
dwell on it. Yes some of our plans
got thwarted in 2020, but lets look
forward to 2021 and the future to see
how we can help kidsand youthin our
local areabecome part of the Grange.

The best way to do that is to dis-
cover WHY you joined the Grange.

So, why did you join the Grange?

A few answersthat wewon't accept
are, “Because my family belongs to
the organization.” Or, “Because I’ ve
aways been a member.”

So Why did you join the Grange?
Whenyoufigureit out, shareit on so-
cial media (Facebook, Instagram,
Linkedin, etc.) with the #imAGrang
er. Lets let the world know why we
are Grangersand why they should be
too.

Until next time, stay safe!

God Bless.

Colorado State Grange
Website

Larry Corman takes care of the web
page for the State Grange. He is re-
questing that Officers and Directors
contact him with updates for their de-
partments.

He would like to link the web page
of each Grange to the State Grange
site. Please contact him to have this
done so Grange members and others
can easily access your page for infor-
mation.

Larry Corman: larry_corman@hot
mail.com or 970-884-4762.
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Conservation Reserve Program —
USDA, “CRP” Providing and
protecting natural lands

The CRPisavoluntary program for
agricultural landownersto placetheir
lands under approved conservation
methods on parcels where natural
conditions are alowed to develop.
The land owner receives rental pay-
ments and cost-share funding to estab-
lish the CRP lands that are then not
cropped. Public access is available
for hunters, hikers, and anglers. Pay-
ments benefit thelandownersand pro-
vide economic drivefor local commu-
nities where outdoors people visit.

Under the CRPmillions of acres of
land are protected from erosion and
native or natural habitat isencourag-
ed. Participant’s contacts extend for
10 to 15 years. Plus, the recreation
benefit supports jobs, state and local
taxes, and, in 2016 $57.3 million in
economic activity wasgenerated. The
program’sreturn on investment aver-
ages $5.20 in economic activity for
each federa dollar invested. Nation-
wide three million acres are enrolled
inthe CRP. Source: Roosevelt Report
News, Nov. 2020

Less acreage has been enrolled in
CRPover thelast few yearsso it will
beimportant that theincoming admin-
istration be prepared to take action to
strengthen thisimportant program for
ensuring healthy soil, water, and wild-
life environment on privateland. CRP
funding is viathe Farm Bill.

Per the USDA approximately two
million acres of Colorado’s CRPcon-
tracts will soon expire and if not re-

Agriculture
Report

David H. McCord, State Director
David ¢ 303-388-1259
Email: dmccord60@earthlink.net

newed, will result in the natural habi-
tats established to decrease, howev-
er, to move out of the CRP coverage,
aplanisrequired to guide the changes
to grazing, natural cover, cropping,
etc. Recognizing this, technical assis-
tance and financial assistance are
availableto ownerswho choseto tran-
sition into grazing uses. Assistance
canincludelivestock pipelines, water
tanks, fences, weed control, and wild-
life habitat management. Threatened
and endangered speciesmust beiden-
tified and considered. Thevast mgjor-
ity of our CRP lands are in eastern
Colorado,

Of interest, there is a prairie herd
of elk that seems to have moved out
from the Black Forest to inhabit agri-
culture lands north and south of 1-70
east to Agate, Deer Trail, Limon, etc.
Available CRPIlands provide encour-
agement for the elk plus deer and
pronghorn populations.

Redistricting Of Colorado’s
Congressional Districts
And Legislative Districts

Our state’s demographics continue
to change drastically as people relo-
cate here, especialy the younger dem-
ographic who al so appreciate our ac-
cessto outdoor recreation. They large-
ly arefrom urban areas, not fromrural
areas, and their attitudes reflect an
urban life experience, not outdoors,
not agriculture, not fishing, not hunt-
ing, but they may favor hiking, moun-
tain biking, skiing, parks, and scenic
drives. Our Front Range population
will continue to drive much of Colo-
rado’spolitical expressioninlegislia-

719-632-5965

Thereisno argument about theten-
sionwe haveal felt thisyear and the
relief of returning closer to normal
life in 2021 because of the vaccine.
We have new hope with this science
miracle and give thanksfor thetrain-
ing and knowledge of so many who
have given of themselves. We are see-
ing aray of light at the end of along
tunnel as we watch doctors, nurses
and others obtain thefirst protection.

Even with the delivery of the vac-
cination, wewill cautiously movefor-
ward. In Daniel 2:21 we read “He
changes the seasons and guides his-
tory.” We are thankful for the chang-
ing seasonsthat God givesus. Weare
just beginning the long, cold, dark
winter, but with it the promise of
spring and the decrease of the virus.
Even in the midst of the winter, we
will enjoy the peacefulness of the
white snow asit covers our land.

Chaplain’s
Corner

Loeda Westphal, State Chaplain

Email: loeda.w341@centurylink.com

We can view thewinter asaprepa-
ration timefor the birth of spring and
withit, we hope, acloser normal life.
| have been wondering what thetran-
sition time will feel and look like.
What have we learned during this
time of unexpected trials? What will
our new normal really be?

How will we react?

| hope we will live with a deeper
sense of “goodwill to al men.” Our
ritual offers knowledge of a way of
life. Now istime to review the writ-
ings of our ritua and to prepare our-
selves for service to our Master in
our personal life and in our life as
Grange members. Inthe First degree
we arereminded that “ the road isfull
of obstacles, rough and uneven.” The
degree gives us peace and faith as
written

“With me you can find ease and
comfort.”

tion and attitude. Registered voters
increased by 760,000 since 2016,
about 6% growth per year.

Asyou al may be aware, theiniti-
ative to introduce wolves into west-
ern Colorado was approved at the
election this year. Colorado State
Grange opposestheintroduction. Ap-
proval of the vote wasfrom the Front
Range communities largely reflect-
ing attitudes expressed above. The
vote was opposed by rural counties.
Our state's demographics are changed
to favor our urban population which
reflect a bias too often resulting in
legislation and policies not favorable
to Colorado’s agricultural economy
and to rural communities. Thisbrings
me in a round-about way to refer to
the two independent redistricting
commissions created from the 2018
elections charged with redrawing
Colorado’s Congressional  and
Legislative districts — | encourage
you to carefully track what they do.

Each commission must have 12
members, four from each of the two
largest political parties, Democrats
and Republicans, and four who are not
affiliated. Each commission must in-
clude at least one member residing in
each current congressional district
and at least one member from the
Western Slope. Each commission
must, to the extent possible, reflect
Colorado’sracial, ethnic, gender, and
geographic diversity. Commissions
members are chosen from a pool of
applicants who submitted applica-
tions by the deadline in November.
That processisunderway now. A pan-
el of retired judgeswill makethefinal
commission member selections.

Could Colorado be allowed anoth-
er Representative? Maybe if another
state|ost population. Congressismax-
ed at the current number of members
at 435. Progress of the two commis-
sionscan betracked viatheir web site
(and you should sign up there to re-
ceive notices): https://redistricting
.colorado.gov/faq.

Staff will also tweet information
@CORedistricting.

| would like to see a reduction in
the amount of urban influencein our
state being exercised now but | doubt
that can happen short of highly inven-
tivedistrictsto dilute the Front Range
population influences by linking dis-
trictswith asmuch of rural Colorado
aspossible. Canwetry shoestring and
dog bone shaped districts?

| encourage everyone to carefully
track activities of the two commis-
sionswhich should beginin February
2021, and when interim process steps
are made public, ensure the propos-
alsarewhat you want to see. You are
allowed to submit maps and other
information.

Deadlinefor the
March-April 2021
issue of

The Colorado
Granger is
February 15, 2021.

Health

970-749-1747

Happy New Year! If you are read-
ing this, you madeit!! Congratulations
on making it through 2020. When |
was in school, way back when, the
world was worried about the year
2000! That year was a piece of cake
in comparison! Cheersto 2021! Take
abreak and laugh alittle; it'sgood for
us!

A child asked his father, “How
were peopleborn?’ So hisfather said,
“Adam and Eve made babies, then
their babies became adults and made
babies, and so on.” The child then
went to hismother, asked her the same
question and shetold him, “We were
monkeys then we evolved to become
like we are now.” The child ran back
to his father and said, “You lied to
me!” His father replied, “No, your
mom was talking about her side of the
family.”

A blonde and a redhead have a
ranch. They have just lost their bull.
The women need to buy another, but
only have $500. Theredhead tellsthe
blonde, “1 will go to the market and
see if | can find one for under that
amount. If | can, I will sendyou atele-
gram.” She goes to the market and
finds one for $499. Having only one
dollar left, she goes to the telegraph
office and finds out that it costs one
dollar per word. She is stumped on
how to tell the blonde to bring the
truck and trailer. Finally, shetellsthe
telegraph operator to send the word
“comfortable.” Skeptical, the opera-
tor asks, “How will she know to come
with thetrailer from just that word?’
The redhead replies, “ She'sablonde
so shereadsslow: ‘ Comefor tabull.’”

A boy asks his father, “Dad, are
bugsgoodtoeat? “ That's disgusting.
Don't talk about thingslike that over
dinner,” the dad replies. After dinner
the father asks, “Now, son, what did
you want to ask me?’ “Oh, nothing,”
the boy says. “There was a bug in

Awareness

Louetta Phelps, State Director
10676 State Hwy. 151, Ignacio, CO 81137

Email: Louettaphelps@aol.com

your soup, but now it's gone.”

A guy took hisblondegirlfriend to
her first football game. They had great
seatsright behind their team’s bench.
After the game, he asked her how she
liked the experience. “Oh, | really
liked it,” shereplied, “especidly the
tight pantsand all the big muscles, but
| just couldn’t understand why they
werekilling each other over 25 cents.”
Dumbfounded, her date asked, “What
do you mean?’ “Well, they flipped a
coin, oneteam got it, and then for the
rest of thegame, al they kept scream-
ing was, ‘Get the quarterback! Get
the quarterback!” I'm like, hello?It's
only 25 cents!”

There was an elderly couple who
intheir old age noticed that they were
getting a lot more forgetful, so they
decided to go to the doctor. The doc-
tor told them that they should start
writing things down so they don’t for-
get. They went home and the old lady
told her husband to get her abowl of
ice cream. “You might want to write
it down,” she said. The husband said,
“No, I can remember that you want a
bowl of icecream.” Shethentold her
husband she wanted a bow! of ice
cream with whipped cream. “Writeit
down,” she told him, and again he
said, “No, no, | can remember: you
want a bowl! of ice cream with whip-
ped cream.” Thentheold lady said she
wantsabowl of ice cream with whip-
ped cream and acherry ontop. “Write
it down,” she told her husband and
again hesaid, “No, | got it. You want
a bowl of ice cream with whipped
cream and a cherry on top.” So he
goes to get the ice cream and spends
anunusually long timein thekitchen,
over 30 minutes. He comes out to his
wife and hands her a plate of eggs
and bacon. The old wife stares at the
plate for amoment, then looks at her
husband and asks, “Where's the
toast?’

Mandy Project

Cindy Greer, Coordinator
970-588-3386 * Email: hcrdgreer@frontier.net

The purpose of the Mandy project
isto help children with hearing loss
to become productive citizens and to
provide assistance to a family expe-
riencing hardship due to a child’'s
hearing loss. Asmany childrenwill be
helped as possible and as funds are
available. Families with a child who
has a hearing loss will be chosen
through the application processto re-
ceivefunding assistanceto help cover
costs of hearing aids, speech therapy,
surgery, or other related expenses.

WHAT'SREQUIRED AND
HOW TO APPLY

The families applying need to
send the following infor mation.

1. Name of Family

2. Address & Phone Number

3. # of membersin Family

4. Names & Ages of children

5. Name & Age of child with hearing
loss.

6. School (childisattending) if appli-
cable.

7. Parentsmust be citizens of the Unit-
ed Statesor legal immigrants. (Le-
ga immigrants should send acopy
of their green card.)

8. Services needed for child with
hearing loss: Speech Therapy, Sur-
gery, Hearing Aid(s) or other de-
vices, etc.

9. Brief description of:

a. Cause of hearing loss,

b. Previous treatment, needed

c. Expected treatment, current and
future.

10. Family goalsfor child with hear-
ing loss.

11. Current expenses (connected to
child’shearing lossand not covered
by insurance).

12. Picture of child for promotional
purposes.

13. Statement of need. (Must in-
clude: Your current income, other
resources for assistance, what you
insurance covers?)

14. L etter of proof of hearinglossor
hearing test results, or both.

15. Release Statement granting per-
mission for Mandy Project to use
story and picture for promotional
use with a parent signature.

16. WHO will be providing the serv-
ice for the child? Checks will be
made out to the service provider,
not the family.

Applications should be sent to 7629
County Road 100, Hesperus, CO
81326, or e-mailed to hcrdgreer@fron
tier.net. Please sharethisinformation
with individuals you may know who
need assistance. If your Grangewould
like brochures please contact me.

The Grange is America’s great
family fraternity active in your
community, state and nation
promoting activities and legislation
for the betterment and enrichment
of our society and families.
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P.I.C.K.

People Improving Communities And Kids — The Heart Of The Grange

Cindy Greer, Secretary/Treasurer
7629 C.R. 100, Hesperus, CO 81326
970-588-3386
hcrdgreer@frontier.net

PI.C.K. helps expand the vision and explores new avenues
of funding which will enable the members to create interest in
the Grange. PICK is a 501c3 organization. All Donations to:

PICK are Tax-exempt.

PICK can partner with your Grange when you need a 501c3
status to accomplish a project. Contact the secretary for details.

Specific areas of interest to PICK are as follows:

* Mandy Project — We supplement applications received by
CSG as needed.

* Youth and Juniors — We support educational camps,
seminars, workshops and retreats focusing on leadership,
strengthening community involvement, developing and
enhancing awareness of cultural and social unity specifically
for Youth. Granges desiring to start a program needing some
financial assistance can apply to PICK.

Community Improvement — We encourage Granges to
continue to bring Community Improvement Projects to their
community. This includes keeping their building up-to-date
and usable, thus a need for Capital Improvement Projects is
in order and we will assist Granges in seeking grants for
Capital Improvement Projects. An Emergency Project Fund
has been established. Contact PICK secretary for details.

* Women’s Resources — Educating the community about
safe and proper methods of food preservation is quickly
making a comeback. The Grange can be a leader in making
sure men and women who are interested in food
preservation are educated and well informed. We encourage
each Grange to sponsor a food preservation program using a
reliable source to conduct the workshop. If funds are needed
to obtain a reliable source and your Grange does not have
funding you can apply for partial assistance. Proof of
completion of the workshop is required. If funds are

requested the following information must be included:

Grange Name and Numbet, Contact Person, Address, Date of
workshop, Name of workshop expert, Qualifications of workshop
expert. Thirty days following the workshop’s completion the Grange
seeking funding must report the outcome of the workshop and provide
one photo. This report can be sent via email. We would like to know
how many attended the workshop. Funding must be returned if the
Grange fails to report within the 30 days.

e Women’s Health Issues — are unique and we encourage

you to consider hosting an educational program on a health
issue that is important to your community.

¢ Creative and Performing Arts — PICK will supplement
prizes for contests open to non-members. We will help
Talent participants with travel expenses to the National
showcase.

Health Awareness
Department

Junior Grange Contests

Daniel and Jenna Greer, Co-Directors
7633 CR 100, Hesperus, CO 81326

970-749-9449
djbngreer@live.com

Louetta Phelps
10676 State Hwy. 151, Ignacio, CO 81137
970-749-1747
louettaphelps@aol.com

The Purpose of the Health Awareness department is to
educate Grange and Community members about major health
issues and prevention.

What Health Issues are prominent in your Grange and
Community¢ Do you have Grange or Community members
that are affected by Cancer, Heart Disease, Hearing Loss,
Alzheimer’s, etc¢ Subordinate and Pomona Health Awareness
chairmen are encouraged to explore what issues are affecting
their community and see if there are any needs your Grange

Open to anyone ages 1 to 14, Junior Grange members and
non-members.

Age category is determined by the age of the child as of
Dec. 31 of the current Grange year.

All entries must be labeled with name, age, sponsoring
Grange or Junior Grange, member or non-member, and class.
Items will be judged on neatness, creativity, appropriateness
and ability for age.

All entries are due by noon on Thursday of State Session.
There will be three age categories: under 5, 5-9 and 10-14.
Children may enter more than one item in each class but are
limited to no more than three items per class.

First, Second and Third Place will be awarded in each class
and age group.

Entries will be judged at State Session. All entries must be
submitted on Thursday morning.

Art Contest —

Any medium may be used. There is no minimum or
maximum size.

1. Water Color

2. Other Mediums

Photography —

Prints only, do not have to be matted or framed.
Any size is acceptable.

3. Scenes

4. Animals

5. People

6. Sunsets, Sunrises

Cookies —

Cookies exhibited on a disposable base in a zip-lock type
bag. The recipe must be included.
Cookies will not be returned.

spaced and placed in a protective cover and labeled.

There will be three age groups in the Creative Writing Project: 5-
7, 8-10, 11-14. Member only: What would you like to grow
and who would help you.

Mini-Scrapbook Contest —
To capture the activities of
the Junior Grange member
throughout the year. What
did you do¢ Where did you
go¢ What did you make?
This is your journey, how
did it help you grow¢

Digital Scrapbook —
See Mini-Scrapbook above.

Creative Art Contest —
Must be a picture showing what the Theme means to you.
May use crayons, colored pencils, markers or paints.
Maximum size is 8-1/2 x 11 inches.

Public Speaking —
Topics: (1) How the Junior Grange Can Grow Across the
Nation OR (2) Any Topic of your choice. Speech must be a
minimum of 4 minutes and a maximum of 7 minutes.
Contest held at State Grange in conjunction with the
Lecturer’s program.

Talent —
This can be any type of talent, Musical, Variety Act, Joke
Telling, anything you can imagine.

Sign A Song: Categories —

¢ Individual Sign A Song Contest: Ages 11-14

* Group Sign A Song Contest: Two or more Junior Grangers.
All members must be 9-14 years of age.
Contest held in conjunction with the Lecturer’s program at
State.

Junior Grange Camp —
DATES & LOCATION TBD.

Talent Contest —
Junior Talent Contest will be held during State Session in

can meet. Does someone need a sitter, ride to an appointment,

conjunction with the Lecturer’s Department Talent Contest.
a hot meal, a listening ear, groceries picked up...¢ Chairmen

Three classes:

Crafts —

o . . . 7. Holiday Decorations
O:ﬁm.ﬁusmﬂ.b are encouraged to work with the Community Service 8. Recycled Craft — Any item made using something 1: Vocal;
Chairmen in deciding how you can best serve your members one generally throws away 2. Instrumental;
nﬂusme >€”H& and community. 9. Nature Craft — Any item made from nature (rocks, pine 3. Comedy.

Any initiated Colorado Grange member may be nominated
for the Outstanding Granger Award. This award is presented
at the Final Banquet of the State Convention to the deserving
person or persons.
¢ Nominations can be made by any Grange member.

* The nominations should be in booklet form about the
nominee for the judges to use to make their decision. The
booklet should contain:

1. Letters of Recommendation

2. Information about the person’s Grange activities
and achievements.

3. Articles

4. Pictures

5. Other supportive material (involvement with
organizations other than Grange)

* Entries are due in the State Grange office by September 1.
The State Master will appoint a committee to judge the
entries. The winner is not announced until the banquet, and
may be kept a surprise if the sponsor so wishes.

* An award is given to the winner, as well as a special name
badge that will denote that the person received this special
honor.

A

ctivity Ideas include:

Sponsor a family in need. Schedule members to take turns.
Assist with a benefit for a local individual who is facing a
major health issue.

Sponsor or assist with a local Health Fair.

Sponsor a health screening event.

Sponsor a Team and/or participate in Relay For Life or other
Health Awareness Events.

Encourage members and non-members to participate in a
Walk-A-Thon, 5K, etc.

Support legislation that promotes prevention of health issues
and hearing impairment.

Assist your Lecturer with a program educating members and
non-members about major health issues and how they can
be prevented.

Create a container to collect Campbell’s product UPC labels
and donate labels to a local school or the Colorado School
for the Deaf and Blind.

Create a container to collect Aluminum Tabs for the Ronald
McDonald House.

Post and encourage healthy habits or other health related
issues.

Host a Disease Prevention Seminar.

Be creative.

cones, seeds, etc.).
10. Textiles — May use any type of fabric, yarn, thread, etc.
11. Miscellaneous
12. Special Gifts
13. Patriotic — Anything that represents our Country!
14. Agriculture Craft — Must use something from
Agriculture, ex: grain/seed, old tools, etc.
15. *NEW* Woodworking — craft or project using wood.

16. *NEW* Super Hero — you can be as creative as you
like. Create your ultimate super hero. It can be a

their special abilities (ex. flying, see through walls,

turn back time, etc.)

Growth —

Any type of plant that the Junior has grown from a seed or
is taken as an offshoot. These will be judged on health of
plant as well as creativity of planter.

Creative Writing Project —

Open to members and non-members. May be a poem, story
or an essay. Entry may be typed or hand written, double

Prizes will be awarded. Please notify Director of intent to
enter.

National Opportunities:

Theme: Please see the National Junior Grange

Handbook or http://www.nationaljuniorgrange.org/
Contest held at State Grange in conjunction with the
Lecturer’s program at State.

Grange Insurance Association
Scholarship Program

Grange Insurance Association (GIA) awards
scholarships annually to policyholders or their children.
Winners may take any course of study at any accredited
school. Application deadline is March 1, 2021
(postmarked). Funds awarded are for the 2021-2022
school year.

Applications may be secured from: Grange Insurance
Association, P.O. Box 21089, Seattle, WA 98111-1089.
Forms can also be downloaded at www.grange.com.
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Elizabeth Hiner, Colorado State Lecturer
3333 County Road 510, Ignacio, CO 81137
970-403-4592
floridagrange306@yahoo.com

Lecturer’s Star Awards
Star Awards will be presented only based on the

information supplied in the Combined Star Report. The
Outstanding Grange Star Report will be recognized, as will
each Grange that submits a report and earns any of the stars
available. Granges completing all of the categories will be
recognized as a Star Achievement Grange.

The awards for Community Service activities will also be

based on information from the Star Report. The winning
Grange’s Combined Star Report will be sent to the National
Grange convention for consideration to be awarded at the
National level. The completed Community Service Additional
Information Report form is required — to contain summary
information only — to be the Colorado State Grange entry to
the National contest.

Submission of Star Reports by email is strongly preferred.

Your State Lecturer will forward emailed reports to the
Directors of Community Service and Membership. If email is
absolutely impossible, please mail three copies of your report.
In addition to mailing your report to the Lecturer — please
mail separate copies of your report to the Community Service
and Membership Directors (mailing addresses are on the form).
They will each need a copy of your reports by September 1, so
there is time for them to thoroughly evaluate them all and
prepare the prizes. Star certificates will be awarded to each
Grange earning any of the following possible stars:

Gold Star — Lecturer & Community Service —
INFORMATION: Programs/activities providing education
or information on issues pertinent to your community.
Blue Star — Lecturer — ENTERTAINMENT: Programs/
activities involving traveling outside your hall or meeting
place for an event, special meal, art exhibit, play, or show, etc.
Green Star — Lecturer & Membership — MEMBER-
SHIP: Activities/programs promoting membership and
recruiting new members.

Red Star — Community Service — COMMUNITY:
Programs/activities specifically planned for the community.
A Community Dinner hosted by your Grange, planned
around a theme, and open to your community will be
reported under this star. *It is likely this Star will be the best
fit for reporting most of your Community Service programs
and events.

Silver Star — Lecturer & Community Service —
COOPERATION: Sponsor programs/activities cooperating
with other community groups.

Orange Star — Lecturer — FAMILY: Programs/activities
oriented around children and family, or providing
opportunities for members and guests to enjoy Grange
events together as a family.

Purple Star — Publicity — PUBLICITY: Creating
publicity using social media or traditional media to promote
Grange programs/activities and the Grange. Suggested
media include website, e-blasts, Facebook, Twitter, and
NextDoor, plus traditional brochures (that may also be
entered in the Pen in Hand portion of the Lecturer’s
contest), posters, news releases, newsletters, and
PowerPoint presentations about your Grange, etc. Working
with three or more media types qualifies for this award.
Special Publicity Contest: Submit a tri-fold brochure
advertising your Grange. Due by September 1, 2021. The
brochure should include an application form, information
on your Grange, your activities and some history of the
Grange. Be creative, add pictures and have fun with it.

Lecturer’s Awards

Fine Art Guidelines

In an effort to streamline the process and to cut down
on duplication, information for the Community
Service and Membership Awards will be taken from
the combined Lecturer’s Star Report. Please see the
possibilities with each Star’s description, in bold color.

Outstanding Program of the Year will be chosen from
the combined report areas: Community Service, Lecturer,
Membership, Publicity, and Food Sustainability.

The Star reports must be filled out completely to qualify
for awards. You may send samples of your work along
with the report, such as a picture, flyer, etc. Please include
only up to four samples per Star.

ONE BOOK: We encourage each Grange to still do a
One Book or Scrapbook as this is a historical record for
your Grange and is a useful informational tool to use in
recruitment or just to show who and what your Grange is,
and what you do.

Please send your One Book with your Grange’s
delegates to State Session. It will NOT be used for judging
the Star categories, or Community Service or Membership
activities. If no one from your Grange will be attending
State Session in September, you may mail your One Book
to either Director (Elizabeth or Lisa) by September 15th to
allow time for it to arrive so the Director can carry it to
State Session for you — your books will be judged at State
Session and on view for the membership in attendance.
The Outstanding One Book Award winner’s book will
travel to National Convention in November and then be
returned to you. This Award is separate from the
Lecturer’s Star and Community Service Awards.

Granges do not need to create a One Book to be eligible for the
Lecturer’s Star or Community Service Awards.

Contest Criteria

e All Granges in the state will be judged on the same
basis, whether Subordinate or Pomona

¢ Judged on: Completeness of reports, efforts of activities
and events to meet the intent of each Star category

e One Books to be Judged at State Convention

Lecturer’s Awards

Fine Art, Hobby Corner, Photography,
With Pen in Hand and Talent

General Guidelines for all Lecturers’ Contests:

e All entries in Fine Art, Hobby Corner, Photography,
Individual Scrapbooks (not the Grange One Book) or With
Pen in Hand must be labeled as follows: Name, address,
Grange or sponsoring Grange, class, member or non-
member, and value.

e All entries are due at State Session on Thursday between 8
a.m. to noon.

¢ Individuals may have more than one entry in a class.

All categories are open to Grange members in good stand-

ing as well as non-members sponsored by a local Grange.

e Entries must be completed since the beginning of the
previous State Convention.

* We reserve the right to combine or divide classes as number
of entries warrants.

e Participants must select the class for his/her entry.

Awards: First place receives $5, second place $3 and third
place $2.

A Best of Show will be awarded.

1. The Grange with the most entries will receive The
Colorado State Grange Lecturer’s Participation Award.

2. A Sweepstakes Award will be given to the individual with
the most entries in the Lecturer’s programs.

All entries must be framed or on a firm backing which
enables the entry to be properly displayed.

Entrant is responsible if charcoal and pencil entries are not
treated to prevent smudging.

Entries of nudes are not allowed.

Entries cannot be covered with glass.

(Plexiglas may be used.)

Criteria for judging entries:

Use of medium selected — Craftsmanship and skill —
Composition/presentation of subject — Originality

e Painting

® Drawing

e Computer art/collage

Hobby Corner Guidelines

All work must be original from start to finish, with the
exception of a purchased frame, kit, or mold.

?&mim Criteria:

* Originality/Neatness/Creativity/Workmanship
* Holiday items

* Jewelry

* Miscellaneous

¢ Individual Scrapbooks

e Special Gifts

Work Bench Guidelines

All work must be original from start to finish, with the
exception of a purchased frame, kit, or mold.

uﬁ&m:-m Criteria:

¢ Originality/Neatness/Creativity/Workmanship
* Woodworking

* Handmade Toys

* Leather Craft

* Metal Craft

* Duct Tape Craft

Photography Guidelines

Photos should be mounted or in a photo mat.

Framed photos will not be accepted.

An image may be entered in only one class.

Participants may enter all classes using separate images.
Participants may have multiple entries in one category.
Photos/images may be made by a commercial processor, but
must have been taken by the entrant.

The photo must not be less than 4 x 6

or larger than 11 x 14.

A caption/title about the photo is optional.

Only prints (color, black/white or digital) will be accepted,
no slides.

Professional photographers may not enter the contest

(professionals make their living through photography).

uc&m_bm Criteria:

¢ Composition and arrangement — Interest — Presentation
— Technique

* Landscapes and Seascapes

® People

* Animals and Other Creatures

* Photo Collage or Story

With Pen in Hand Guidelines

All entries must be typed and double spaced.

Entries may be fictional or non-fictional.

Flyers and Pamphlets may be computer generated [custom
flyers for Grange may also be used in the Publicity (Purple
Star) category and/or in the Publicity Contest].

HCQWEW Criteria:

Content — organization — Spelling, punctuation and
grammar — Audience appeal

e Short story or essay

® Recommend a book (your choice)

* Poetry

e Pamphlet/Flyer

Performing Arts Guidelines
The statewide Showcase will be held at the State Convention

on Saturday evening.

* Those wishing to participate in the Talent Showcase need
to notify the State Lecturer on or before Thursday of State
Convention.

* One participant in the statewide Showcase 14 and over
division will be eligible to participate in the National
Grange Evening of Excellence held during the National
Convention in November.

e Each Grange is encouraged to bring at least one participant
to the State Talent Showcase. The participant does not have
to be a Grange member. More participants will make for a
better Showcase.

* There will be two age categories in Vocal, Instrumental, Variety
and Joke Telling — Junior, 5-13; and Adult, 14 and over.

* Vocal, Instrumental, Variety

(skits, readings, monologues, dance, pantomimes, etc.)
¢ Joke Telling, Public Speaking

(See Youth and Junior Dept. for specific guidelines)
e Sign A Song

(See Deaf and Junior Dept. for specific guidelines)

Lecturer’s Report

Lecturer’s Report to include information on the following:
e Community Dinner
Granges that sponsor a Community Dinner planned around
a theme such as a Chili Cook-off or Luau or other creative
event (to be reported in the Red Star category).
¢ Food Sustainability
Program for Subordinate and Pomona Granges completing
any ONE category will receive a Food Sustainability Award.
Do one or more of the following Categories (A or B, within
one of the three groups):
e Share The Harvest
A. Grange members and friends donate excess crops to
the local food bank or pantry or a deserving family.
B. Plant or sponsor a community garden.
¢ Community Produce Classes or Contest
A. Sponsor an agricultural oriented contest for your
community. Establish your own judging criteria.
B. Sponsor a class on an agricultural topic.
e Community Food Preservation
Demonstration or Classes
A. Sponsor a food preservation demonstration for your
community.
B. Sponsor a class on food preservation.

LECTURER PROGRAM: CHRISTMAS CARD SIGNING

With Marlys’ permission I am adding as a stateside Lecturer
program the following: USASOA (United Soldiers and Sailors
of America) Christmas Card Signing (See Publicity Report) for
Granges that wish to participate. This will assist Marlys with
her yearly project to get cards sent to our service men and
women overseas. This program will not be included in the Star
awards, but an award will be given to the Grange that
produces the most cards for this by September 1, 2021. See
instructions below. Per Matrlys it is best to purchase cards right
after Christmas or use any you have left over. This an easy
pandemic type program that you can do as a Grange while
stuck at home with social distancing. Let’s see if we can top
the 40,000 done this last year.

Sign your cards with your first name using the following
phrases:

* God Bless You

* God Bless you my friend

e Thank you for your service
e Thank you for our freedom

Please DO NOT use cards with glitter or upraised
attachments.

Cards need to be sent unsealed (for insert to be added) to
Marlys Halbiesen at 10650 West 45th Avenue, Wheat Ridge,
CO 80033. The cards can be sent anytime during the year
before September 1, 2021.
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La Plata

Archuleta and La Plata Counties, CO
and San Juan County, NM

Florida

Contact Elizabeth Hiner, 970-
403-4592, floridagr ange306@yahoo
.com, for more infor mation.

Dueto the pandemic, we have been
doing just small gatherings. In Octo-
ber we hosted a meet the candidates;
we had four candidates and people
attending to make our max 10 people.
It went very well, with fewer people
in attendance more questions were
asked and answered. It made for an
enjoyable afternoon.

We also did a no contact trick or
treating on Halloween for the kids.
The candy was bagged up into snack
sized zip-lock baggies and set out on
tables for the kids to come by and
pick up or delivered to the car. We had
agood turnout and lots of cute outfits.

We a so had crocheting workshop
where we |earned how to make baby
hats. All hats were donated to Mercy
Medical’s Maternity ward.

We are still hosting Zumba and
have picked up adrum circle for our
periodic rentals. We did have to can-
cel our ThanksMass Dinner but hope
to do it sometime in the Spring de-
pending on COVID-19.

Elizabeth Hiner

All the baby hats made during
Florida Grange'scrocheting work-
shop were donated to Mercy Med-
ical’s Mater nity ward.

Marvel

Contact Cindy Greer, 970-588-
3386 or hcrdgreer @frontier.net, for
further information.

January 8 — Business M eeting.

January 16 — Chili Cook-off and
Dessert Auction 6 p.m.

January 22 — Secret Sister Par-
ty, 3p.m. at Cindy Greer’shome.

January 30 — Community
Breakfast 8-10 a.m.

In November we held a Veterans
Day program and presented a Quilt of
Valor to Lyn Winbourn-Sanchez who
served inthe Army WA C from 1968-
1971. Then On Sunday, November
22 we presented Russell Kennedy
with a Quilt of Valor. Russell also
served in the Army.

We canceled our December meet-
ing, and at thiswriting are waiting to
see if we will have any other activi-
tiesin December. We al so postponed
the Secret Sister party until January.

We have new front doors on the
hall thanksto Harry Greer and Roger
Ayers. In September when someone

Florida Grange' sno contact trick or treating for thekidswaswell attend-
ed on Halloween. Costumes wer e cute and creative.

was leaving the hall the wind caught
thedoor and took it off the hinges. We
were fortunate to be able to put it
back on, but it was bent. We did make
aclaimto theinsurance company and
finally after sometime new doorsar-
rived, were painted and installed.

TheHalloween Bash we hosted in-
volved the youth of the community;
we had 35 participate. LeiaAlbright,
Billy Greer, Jenna Greer, and Brianna
Greer al helped manage games. Nath-
en, Daniel, Jacob, and Harry helped
set up and clean up. Shantell Greer,
Sandy Valencia, Jenna Greer and
Cindy Greer provided cupcakes and
cookies. We had ring toss, bean bag
toss, fish pond, cupcake and cookie
walk, coloring pages, and foam pump-
kinsto decorate and checkers.

Line dancing continues to be held
at the Hall on Mondays from 9 am.
to 10 am. and Clogging is still hap-
pening on Wednesdays at 12:30 p.m.
to 2:30 p.m.

Marvel JG

Contact Cindy Greer, 970-588-
3386, for further information.

Third Mondays at 3 p.m. Meet-
ings.

In November we met on the 16th
and worked on awood craft, worked
on memorizing the Junior Grange
Pledge, played acouple of fun games
the Peine Family provided, and enjoy-
ed their refreshments.

Cindy Greer

Lyn Winbourn-Sanchez, Army WAC, wasvery touched

torecelvea Quilt of Valor duringtheVeteransDay pro-  Russell Kennedy, Army, received hisQuilt of Valor on

gram on November 11, 2020, at Marvel Grange.

November 22, 2020.

Questions asked and answered during Florida Grange's M eet the Can-

didates gathering in October.

GIA Scholarship Program For
School Year 2021-2022

GrangeInsuranceAssociation (GIA)
Chairman of the Board, D. Thomas
McKern, is pleased to announce that
GIA will again fund 25 scholarships
for the 2021-2022 school year, total -
ing $33,500. In addition, GIA ishon-
ored to award the $1,000 Paul and
Ethel Holter Memoria Scholarship,
funded by a gift of Mrs. Holter’'s es-
tate, and the $1,000 Dee and Ina
McKern Memoria Scholarship, fund-
ed by agift from the McKern family.

Applicantsmay apply for either an
academic or avocational scholarship.
Three of the awards will be for stu-
dents wishing to pursue vocational
studiesand 22 awardswill befor aca-
demic studies. Thetop winner in each
category will receive a$2,500 award
and theremaining winnerswill receive
$1,000-$2,000 each.

Eligibility requirements (applicants
must meet one of the following):

1. Current GIA policyholder (or chil-
dren of GIA policyholder)

2. Children of current GIA company
employees

3. A previousrecipient of aGI A schol-
arship

Please note that children or legal
wards of officers, directors or agents
of GIA areineligible.

These scholarships may be used at
any institution offering courses|ead-
ing to acertificate or adegreein arec-

SCHOLARSHIPCOMMITTEE
GRANGE INSURANCE ASSOCIATION

Please send a GI A Scholar ship Application to:

ognized profession or vocation, in-
cluding: community colleges, business
colleges and technical institutes. Vo-
cational scholarships are aimed spe-
cifically for those students not pursu-
ing a college diploma, but seeking
further education and/or trainingina
vocation often not covered by more
traditional colleges or universities.
The committeewill baseitsawards
on the following:
e Complete and legible application
e Scholastic ability (official grade
transcript required)
e Handwritten or typed Essay by Ap-
plicant
* Pleasetell usabout yourself, your
family and your future goals
 Also include any leadership or
volunteer-related programs or
projectsin which you have been
involved in high schooal, in the
community, or elsewhere
» What college, university, or trade
school do you plan to attend and
how will thisscholarship assist you
Application deadlineisMarch 1,
2021 (Postmar ked). Funds awar d-
ed arefor the 2021-2022 school year.
Please complete the request form
below for an application for aGrange
Insurance Association Scholarship.
APPLICATION FORMS CAN
ALSO BE DOWNLOADED AT
OUR WEBSITE: www.grange.com.

Address:

Mail your request to: GRANGE INSURANCE ASSOCIATION
Attn: Scholarship Coordinator, P.O. Box 21089, Seattle, WA 98111-3089

E Name:

GRANGE INSURANCE ASSOCIATION
(Seattle, Washington)

NOTICE OF 2021 ANNUAL
POLICYHOLDERS’ MEETING

The Annual Policyholders’ meeting of the Grange Insurance
Association will be held on Monday, March 15, 2021
at 10:00 a.m. at Grange Insurance Association,

200 Cedar Street, Seattle, Washington 98121.

This meeting may be moved to a virtual setting
as we continue to monitor the pandemic.
Please consult our website (www.grange.com)
as the meeting approaches for further announcements
and potential virtual registration instructions.

All Grange Insurance Association policyholders
are welcome to attend.

Signed at Seattle, Washington, this 16th day of September 2020.

Brian AJ. Allen, CPCU, ARM, AFIS, Corporate Secretary
GRANGE INSURANCE ASSOCIATION
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Darden
Jefferson County

Contact Idella Lewis, idellam
lewis@gmail.com, 303-233-3393,
for further information.

Darden Pomona Grange was not
ableto havethe usua Christmas party
at Enterprise Grange in December.
However, each Grange donated $50
to help thelessfortunate at The Carin’
Clinic to help them pay for their
needs. The Carin’ Clinic provides
medical care for those not covered
by other means.

In past yearsacomplete Christmas
dinner was provided, Christmas car-
olswere sung, giftswere handed out,
Santaread the Christmas story, “ Twas
The Night Before Christmas,” and a
pifiata was broken, spilling out the
candy inside, and everyone received
aChristmas stocking filled with treats.
We have many memoriesto look back
on of the joy that was brought to
everyone who was present in previ-
ous years!

IdellaLewis

Enter prise

Contact Carol Lackey, carol
lackeyhomes@gmail.com, 303-521-
4477, for further information.

January 13, 2021, Wednesday,
Potluck at 6:30 p.m. Following pot-
luck, there will be a short planning
meeting to discuss the High Tea and
whether we want to do a carry out
event or hold off until next year. We
will aso discuss 2021 Grange Year
activities and Community Service
Projects. After the meeting we will
hold agame night. Playing cards will
be provided and then please bring any
games that you enjoy playing in a
group setting sowecan givethematry.

February 10, 2021, Wednesday,
Valentine Party and Potluck at 6:30
p.m. Bring a Valentine for your
Granger Friendsand Family. Follow-
ing potluck, we will have our meet-
ing. Entertainment for that night TBD.

February 13th, 2021, Saturday,
High Tea— TBD.

March 14, 2021, Wednesday, St.

Group on Stocking M aking Day, back row: Amy McClure, Ashley L ackey,
and Pam Campbell; front row: Eileen Figliolino, Peggy Brett, and Dorothy

Dannels.

Patrick’sDay Irish Potluck at 6:30
p.m. Bring something green or some-
thing Irish! Irish music will be provid-
ed. Planning for the Community Serv-
ice Award program and our Commu-
nity Garden follows potluck.

In September we decided to fill
212 stockings for the seniors, disad-
vantaged and disabled people in our
Community Service groups. Olin Res-
idences needed 212 and the Jefferson
County Health and Human Services
received 100.

Because of COVID, our income
was limited so we made aset of fleece
scarves and hats hoping to save some
money for the other items we needed
to stuff the stockings. Depending on
the day, 6 to 8 Grangers got together
to work on the hats and scarvesfrom
September through mid-November,
four hoursaday, twice aweek. (Peggy
Brett, Eileen Figliolino, Ashley Lac-
key, Muriel Frink, Amy McClure,

Dorothy Dannels, Pam Campbell and
Carol Lackey). Dorothy Dannels al-
ways provided us with a wonderful
luncheon.

Other Grangers took home the
scarves and hats that were cut to tie
and bring back. (Kathy and Gary War-
die, Lisa Mittan and Carol Lackey).
It was amassive project. It ended up
costing about the same to make those
fleece hats and scarves that it would
haveto just go to thedollar store! But
we sure did have a great time com-
plaining and laughing about how hard
we ended up making it on ourselves.
We enjoyed true camaraderie during
this crazy COVID time but hopeful -
ly, welearned our lesson and will just
purchase them or ask for donations
next year!

We can't go without saying how
extremely generouseveryonewasthis
year. We received enough items to
fill al the stockings to the brim and

Carol and Ashley Lackey on Stocking M aking Day.

still had cash donations of close to
$750. Because of that generosity, we
also were able to work with Maple
Grove Grange and the Scarlett O’ Hat-
tersRed Hat Clubtofill largebagsfor
the 36 residents of Parkhill Resi-
dences.

During thetime we were spending
hours with our scarves and hats, we
still had small bagsto fill with lotions,
soaps and shampoo, fill other snack
bags with candy, and finish writing
Christmas cards for the stockings.

Luckily, we found out one of our
neighborswas an organi zational wiz-
ard! Nancy Sells stopped by one day
to offer her services. We were sooo
pleasantly surprised and thankful. |
know when she stopped, she could
never have expected to spend so much
timeand effort but she dug inimmedi-
ately and never stopped.

First, shefilled the 212 |otion bags.
She then sorted and continued to sort
al the donations asthey camein. She
kept count of al the items hoping to
get to the 212 of each. She even took
several large boxes of cards that had
been donated and sorted them all into

Muriel Frink helping out on Stock-
ing Making Day.

categories while she was watching
her TV shows.

Once we got closer to filling day,
sheorganized theflow to makeit eas-
ier to fill the stockings. In less than
two hours, we had all 212 stockings

Stocking Filling Day Group, left toright: Tim Eplett, Nancy Sells, Gary War dle, Kathy Wardle, Mike L ackey,
Carol Lackey, Muriel Frink, and Leonard Dannels.

Organizational wizard and willing volunteer Nancy Samples of the fleece scarves and hats made to fill
stockings donated by Enterprise Grange.

Sells on Stocking Stuffing Day.

DJ cand Cassondra wrapping and stuffing stockings.

Stockings stuffed and ready to go!



filled and ready to goto their separate
destinations. She then took over and
organized and filled the 36 bags for
Parkhill. On filling day she brought
with her afriend, Tim Eplett, and her
kids Cassondra and DJ. Gary and
Kathy Wardle, Muriel Frink, Leonard
and Dorothy Dannels, and Mike and
Carol Lackey werethe Grangersthat
filled stockings that day too.

We can't thank everyone enough
for the hard work and many long
hoursit took to accomplish our mis-
sion of community service. It could
have never been done without each
and everyone getting so involved and
being so generous with their time.

We held our Thanksgiving potluck
a 6:30 p.m. on November 11. Carin’
Clinicand Shannon’'sHopedientswere
unable to join us. We decided to only
have any Granger, any of their friends
and family who wished to attend. Our
Thanksgiving feast was a traditional
potluck with turkey and dl the trim-
mings. As with any Grange Dinner,
when it was time to leave everyone
was full of food and laughter!

Enterprise Grange held their Old-
Fashioned Christmas Dinner thisyear
on December 13. Again, the Grangers
and any friends and family that wish-
ed to attend were welcomed. We had
amesdl of ham, amultitude of Sdes, sal-
ads and desserts. Joe Koontz showed
us pictures of his motorcycle that he
decorates with thousands of lights for
Christmas. Itisalabor of lovefor him
and only getsmore elaborate each year.

We wish all our fellow Grangers,
their family and friendsavery Happy
Holiday! We are sure everyone is
looking forward to awonderful 2021!

Carol Lackey

Maple Grove

Contact ldella Lewis, idellam
lewis@gmail.com, 303-233-3393,
for further information.

Maple Grove Grange has not been
meeting due to the COVID Virus but
we are looking forward to the time
when we can meet again. We need to
be thankful for the many blessings
we are grateful to have during this
time.

Congratulations to John Cruz for
being re-elected to another term on
the Executive Committeefor the Col-
orado State Grange.

We remind everyone that dues are
now due and should besentto J. Kelly.
We have three Golden Sheaf mem-
bers, (50 year membership), Idella
Lewis, Robert Lewis and Norene
Hawthorne.

IdellaLewis

Wheat Ridge

Contact Vivian Vos, vlvos@ya
hoo.com, 720-217-1340, for further
information.

Wheat Ridge Grange has been still
holding monthly meetings. We are
constantly thinking about ways to
moveforward during thistimeand en-
gage with the community. Our rent-
ersare still using the Grange.

During the month of January, we
will be getting new doorsto the front
entrance, a wall rebuilt, and a new
paint job on the interior of the hall.
Next timewe' || have before and after
pictures. Everyone herewishesevery-
onetherethebest, (that you can have),
for the coming holidays as well as
the new/better year of 2021

Vivian Vos

Christmas cookies Wheat Ridge Grange style.

Wheat Ridge Grange hall improvementscoming in January 2021. .. the
front entrace will be getting new entry doors. . .

Pleasant Park

Contact YvonneLudwig, M aster,
303-838-4805, for infor mation.

January 9 — Regular Meeting
10 a.m., followed by Sack Lunch.

February 13— Regular Meeting
10 a.m., followed by Sack L unch.

March 13— Regular Meeting 10
a.m., followed by Sack Lunch.

We have anew well!!! Thank you
to LauraAnderson and Ken Spoor for
all their hard work in completing this
project. The next phase is getting
water pipes over to the Bicycle Rest
Stop areaand that will be worked on
in the spring.

Meetings have been canceled to
keep members safe. The Executive
Committee has stepped up to make
necessary decisionsuntil we can meet
again.

We are very thankful that none of
our members have contacted the Vi-
rus. Several members have healthis-
sues not related to COVID and are
kept in our prayers.

All of our scheduled events are
canceled to be on the safe side and
abideby al therulesin place. Thisin-
cluded the annual Christmas Party
and white elephant gift exchange. We
do have many thingsto be grateful for
in spite of COVID.

The bicyclerest stop is closed for
the season. The porta-potty is still
available asacommunity service proj-
ect.

We look forward to when we can
get back to the new normal and pray
that all Grange members stay well.

Yvonne Ludwig

Golden Gate

Contact Terri Costeldia, Presi-
dent, 303-277-0351, terricosteldi@
hotmail.com, for further informa-
tion.

We have been holding Golden Gate
Grange meetingsviatheinternet since
March. If you would like to join the
virtual meetings, please notify Jane
Ruesch (jayruesch@aol .com) and we
will add you to the roster.

Rich Phillips and Teri Costeldia
have been continuing their efforts to
improve the Grange building and
property. New hardware and letters
have been purchased with help from
agrant from the Colorado State Grange.
Thiswill enable our sign to be chang-
ed from the ground rather than the
perilous climb up aladder to the nar-
row ledge at the bottom of the sign.
Hopefully, the new letterswill beless
affected by the strong winds. New
lighting hasbeen installed to makethe
sign more visible at night.

Since wewere not ableto hold our
usual annua Gift Drive and Wrapping
Party for Jeffco Foster Children, the
event chair, Janet Primmer, found a
new way to show our Holiday Spirit
and bring holiday cheer to the Foster
Children of Jefferson County. Each
volunteer picked up abag of donated
gifts which they wrapped and added
towith their own donations. The gifts
were then returned to the Grange for
distribution to the children.

Thanksto Janet and Dave Primmer
for organizing this project and to the
volunteers who sorted, wrapped and
donated giftsfor morethan 40 children.
Our volunteers included Kim Trost,
Nancy Bachman, DeeDee Ramstetter,
Sue Hock, Lori Niquette, Jill Shew-
maker, Sally Shriner, Susan Dentry,
Jayne Ruesch, Lisa Petrella, Nancy
and Gary Baughman, Ann Bizzano,
Amy Long, Rich and Elle Phillips,
Marith Rehiesand LindaGavit. Thank
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Drilling rig digging the new well for Pleasant Park Grange.

Ken Spoor working on the pipes for the new well. Ken has spent many
manual labor hourswaorking on this project for Pleasant Park Grange.

you for your help and generosity!

Yogaclasses continueto beheld on
Wednesdaysat 2 p.m. through ZOOM.
Judy Madison has been holding the
virtual classes. We are lucky to have
our second yoga teacher, Susan Vin-
cent, who has stepped in to hold the
classwhen Judy has been out of town.
Thanks Judy and Susan!

We received the sad news that our
longtime Grange member and friend,
Phoebe Reese, passed away from the
COVID virus in early December.
Phoebe had been a Golden Gate
Grange member since 1985 and was
an active volunteer and organizer at
most events throughout the years.
Phoebe had moved to Southern Col-
orado to be closer to her family afew
years ago after her husband, Neil,
passed away. Our heartfelt condo-
lences go to Phoebe'sfriendsand fam-
ily.

We arelooking forward to improv-
ed conditions later in 2021, which
will enable usto return to more activi-
tiesand programs.

Website: www.goldengategrange
.com; Like uson our Facebook: Gold-
en Gate Canyon Community. Grange
phone: 303-273-9516.

Jayne Ruesch

... thewest wall will berebuilt . . .

...and theinterior of the hall will get a new paint job and new color.

Progressive

Arapahoe, Denver, Douglas & Elbert Counties

Sunflower Grange

Contact Cherry Ellis, cherryellis
5@yahoo.com for further informa-
tion.

The State and National Granges,
our local members and community
have made Sunflower’s first year as
a reorganized Grange memorable.
Many of our nomineesreceived State
Awards: Carrie Dunn-Thompson as
State EM Srecipient, Emmie Rooney
as State Teacher recipient, and Mar-
garet Ellis as Colorado Granger of
the Year! We were surprised and
grateful to have them receive recogni-
tion beyond our community. They
certainly deserveit.

Nena Robbins, Sunflower’s Lec-
turer, received an Award Certificate
for STAR Reports and an album to
hold State and National Awardsfrom
State L ecturer Elizabeth Hiner. Thank
you. We hope to be able to continue
ahigh level of activity and participa-
tion.

Though we were not able to meet
a the Meadows Grange Community
Center in November or December, we
have had some outdoor gatherings.
About 20 people attended Big Foot
Story Night to hear Wesley Watts and
others tell stories of sightings and to
watch “The Monster of Plum Creek”
video projected on thefence outdoors
a BMan'sBBQ, thanksto Garrett and
J. Wiley. There have already been
requestsfor more story nights, soWes-
ley has more work ahead of him.

The “first Friday after the first
frost,” some of us attended Sedaia’s
annual Pumpkin Weigh-in at Bud's
Bar, atown tradition since 1985. Re-
sults: Billy Moore once again took
first and second places with his 109

(Continued on Page 8)
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(Continued from Page 7)

and 107 pounders; Garo Chalianwas
third at 47 pounds; Carrie Thompson
fourth at 30 pounds; and 5-year-old
Wyatt had a 5 pounder. Our only
Grange entry was a 5 pound turnip!
Inadrought year, al growersdeserve
congratulations.

Our December 12 meeting was
held at FarmBox Foods in Sedalia
Thetemperature was 22 degreeswhen
the meeting began, so the dozen mem-
bers and three visitors in attendance
moved around to stay warm. Farm-
Box offers”...ready to use, turn key,
vertical hydroponic and gourmet
mushroom farms’ in semi-trailersthat
“can beusedin any climate, any place
intheworld.” One semi-trailer hous-
es amushroom farm. Farm Manager
Trevor Garofalo gave a short talk on
thefacilitiesat FarmBox, then showed
the mushroom-growing truck to four
people at atime.

We also checked the semi equipped
with vertical hydroponic tubes for
growing lettuce and other vegetables
which they will plant soon. Trevor
sold $5 bags of oyster mushroomsto
many attendees; oyster mushrooms
offer a higher protein content than
regular button mushroomsaccording
to Trevor. Nena Robbins, our lectur-
er, arranged to have him come to our
January meeting for a longer talk
about their growing process and dis-
cuss possibilitiesfor our spring plant
salel

Several Grange memberswill join
with LeaMarshall and other commu-
nity members for a new book club
beginning in January and continuing
through June. The group will read
and discuss six volumes of The Re-
markable Ladies of Sedalia, stories of
women who helped settle the town
and preserveit, which were compiled
by volunteers of Sedalia’'s Museum.

Sedalia'susual Santa Shop for chil-
dren and Winterfest were not held this
year. Our Grange focused on commu-
nity giving. We held email discus-
sionsand votesto provide King Soop-
er gift cards for families of Sedalia
Elementary’s students. Linda Straw
held a mini-food drive to stock the
Little Pantry at Sedalia’'s Museum
with dried and easily prepared foods
and snacks. We are discussing other
donations we can make to help our
community get through thisvery dif-
ficult year.

Seed catdlogsarearrivingwhichin-
dicates it’'s time to begin our yearly
Plant Project that culminates in the
May Plant Sale. At January’s Grange
meeting, we will have a Seed Swap.

Below: Five pound turnip.

Above: Thewinnersat the annual pumpkin weigh-in at Bud’s Bar; and

Photos by Bobbie Elder

Many of ushave saved seedsfrom our
gardens, dried, packaged and |abeled
them for sharing with other garden-
ers. Renee Sweet (the Tomato Queen),
Bob Snyder of Louviers, and Wayne
Eads of Greeley, taught us how to
save the seeds from our successful
varieties of tomatoes, peppers and
sguash. If members of other Granges

November 30, 2020

Dear Arianna,

the country.

il

Thank you for participating in the 2020 National Grange Quilt Block Contest.
Congralulations on placing third in Group Il, age 5-13
In a year full of challenges and changes to our normal, we had over 265 quilt blocks

submitted and they just keep coming (long after the deadline). Each and every block will
find its way into one-of-a-kind handicrafts to benefit our state and local Granges across

| have enclosed a rosette ribbon, your $20 check for third place as well as the 2021
National Grange Quilt Block Contest guidelines and Entry Form, Please share the 2021

Arianna Watts from Sunflower
Grange took Third Place in the
Junior Division of the 2020 Na-
tional Grange Quilt Block Contest.

ber, anyone can submit a quilt block,

information with friends and
not just Grange members.

3=

Thanks for being a DOser!
Fraternally yours,

LBcturer

Christine E. Hamp,
The National Grange

Enclosures

rx

areinterested in seed-saving and shar-
ing, please let us know. In January,
we'll discuss when to start growing
plantsfor the sale, and Nenawill be-
gindistribution of suppliesto thevol-
unteer growerswho will make2021's
Ninth Annual Heirloom Tomato and
Plant Sale a success.
Cherry Ellis

Pikes Peak
El Paso and Teller Counties

Florissant

Contact Renee Caldwell, 719-
748-5004, caldwellrenee3@gmail
.com, for further information.

January 9— Pine Needle Basket/
Crafting Classfrom 9a.m.-12 p.m.
Make aBasket, Felt critter, or ?2? For
moreinformation and to makeareser-
vation for the class, call 719-748-
5004.

February 13 — Crafting Class
from 9a.m.-12 p.m. For moreinfor-
mation and to make areservation for
the class, call 719-748-5004.

February 14 — Valentine's Day
Breakfast. Let'scelebrateVaentine's
Day by enjoying a Florissant Grange
TAKE OUT breakfast. We will have
scrambled eggs, biscuits and gravy,
bacon and something sweet. Suggest-
ed donationis$10 and wewill be serv-
ing from 8 to 9:30 am. Drive up and
get yoursto celebrate Valentines Day.

November 25 we served Free
Thanksgiving Dinner to our Commu-
nity. Itisour way of saying Thank You
to al those who support our Grange
and all those who may not be able to
enjoy a Thanksgiving Dinner other-
wise. We served approximately 150+
community members with a Drive
through complete Thanksgiving Din-
ner including Turkey, Mashed Pota-
toes, Gravy, Corn, Cranberries, and
ApplePie. All leftoverswere deliver-
ed to the homeless in Colorado
Springs by four of our Grangers, Trina
and Josh Borst, and Doug and Marica
Phillips.

December 12 Santa visited the
Florissant Grange with goodies and
fun for all the community children
with aDrive Through Christmaswith
Santa Event. The weather was very
Christmas-likewith snow flurriesthe
day before, but that did not stop the
kiddosfrom coming to see Santaand
give him letters that were promptly
answered. Fun was had by all.

big hit with community children.

Florissant Grange's Drive Through Christmas with Santa Event was a

December 19 the Florissant Grange
delivered boxeswith complete Christ-
mas mealsand giftsto familiesin our
areawho need some help this Christ-
mas. With COVID... many families
have lost their jobs and some people

just can’t get out to enjoy their fam-
ily and friends and just needed some
extra attention.
We hope you have avery Blessed
Christmas and New Year.
Renee Caldwell

Felted Christmas Fairies made during a Florissant Crafting Class.



